
 

 

Regular Meeting of the Board of Education       Monday, September 26, 2022    7:00 p.m.    
Wayne-Westland Community Schools    36745 Marquette, Westland MI 48185  
 

Minutes 
 
153.23 PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG – Cox 
 
 Edison Elementary School, Bennett Tyler, Principal 
 
 Gavin Lakne 
 AbbyGal Fields 
 
154.23 ROLL CALL/ATTENDANCE – Hines 
  

Board members present: John F. Albrecht, Tom Buckalew, David R. Cox,  
Kimberly R. May, Mark F. Neal, Melandie Hines, Frederick L. Weaver, Th.D. 

 
155.23 RECOGNITIONS AND PRESENTATIONS – Dignan 
 

I. ESSER Review – Pawlukiewicz 
 

Kimberly Pawlukiewicz, Director of State and Federal Programs, presented a 
PowerPoint on the Extended Covid-19 Learning Plan and Continuity of 
Services Plan Review. 
 
Ms. Pawlukiewicz shared that ESSER requires that the district review the 
Extended COVID-19 Learning Plan (eCOL) and Continuity of Services Plan 
(COS) within six months of receiving the funds.  
 
The eCol plan allowed students to be in learning environments that suited the 
needs of the district and families and required that 50% or more of the district’s 
students will have met their reading and math growth goals.  
 
The COS plan requires the district to outline how the ESSER funds are used to 
support students, families and the district. The COS plan was to be used for 
mitigation strategies, academic impact, and additional needs such as 
technology, mental health and instruction improvements. This plan will be 
reviewed every six months. 

 
156.23     CITIZEN’S COMMENTS:  AGENDA ITEMS – Cox 
 
 There were no public comments. 
 
 
 
 



 

 

157.23 CONSENT AGENDA   
 

I. MINUTES 
 

a. Regular Meeting Minutes – August 22, 2022 
b. Special Board Meeting Minutes – August 29, 2022 
c. Special Board Meeting Minutes – September 12, 2022 

                   
II. HUMAN RESOURCE ITEMS 

 
a. Resignations:  Administrative, Instructional, Non-Instructional Personnel 

 
Deb Parkinson  
Matthew Breen  
Sandra Christian  
Heather Goodspeed  
Haley Groat  
Brandy Huhn  
Lori Hall   
Rebecca Kern  
Isra Naseer  
Kayla Phanawong  
DaShawn Wallace  
Taylor Wattles  
Dawn Klein 
 

b. Placements:    Administrative, Instructional, Non-Instructional,                
. Non-Affiliated Personnel 
 

Katie Brieschke  
Zahara Al Aboody  
Nicole Barnes  
Jami Beaune  
Johanna Brown  
Jacklyn Butler  
Amelia Calcaterra  
Sedricka Campbell  
Joseph Carlson  
Kellie Chaney  
Corisa Davis  
Ann DeCarlo  
Juliette Delabbio-Abbott  
Nicole Dick  
Shandra Dicks  
Darryl Dugans II  
Carrie Durante  



 

 

Jeffrey Edwards  
Caroline Erickson  
Isabel Ewers  
Amy Gamble  
Suzanne Grunwald  
Kate Hagen  
Lisa Hermann  
Holly Haddell  
Camree Hill  
Rebecca Hodges  
Allison Hosler  
Matthew Hubert  
Sarah Hughey  
Quran Jackson  
Milton Jones  
Scot Junglas  
Justin Kalmes  
Allison Keathley 
Destra Keating  
Krystal Kennedy  
David Kobel  
Coral Lawhead  
Gayle Lindow  
Claire Lovins  
Amanda Markham  
Laura Mausolf  
Jennifer McCollum  
Tonia McDermott  
Brian McTaggart  
Stacey Miller  
Valarie Miller  
Tania Munoz  
Alyssa Murphy  
Paula Otto  
Trina Oynoian  
Kayla Phanawong  
Lori Place  
Timothy Prichard  
Ronald Pummill  
Kristen Rumon  
Rachel Samuels  
Jeffrey Sanford   
Alyssa Schubert  
Nicole Snead  
Nicole Sturgeon 
Mary Sunisloe  



 

 

Mahogany Tate  
James Thomas  
Sonia Thomas  
Susan Thompson  
Vivica Townsin  
Alyson Vallely  
Mikayla Wallace   
Ra-Mon Watkins  
Kayne Williams  
Michael Wiltfong  
Dolores Amolsch  
Britney Aska  
Patricia Balint  
Arlece Bertrand  
Amy Bondie  
Loretta Divis  
Cassandra Dunford  
Kristi Garner  
Britney Jackson  
Jamie Kittle  
Tiffany Long  
Maria Mantua  
Natalie Moran  
Hope Murphy  
Melanie Paesani  
Kimberly Olson  
Christopher Reed  
Emma Robinson  
Lisa Rojas  
Nicole Sowa  
Jeffery Adams  
Jamie Brennan  
Jessica Fick  
Myron Gray  
Elizabeth Heath  
Zachary Holmes  
Kimberly Hubbard  
Lorenzo Neely  
Antjuan Simmons  
David Smith  
 

III. BUSINESS & FINANCE ITEMS 
 

a. Payment of Invoices (under separate cover) 
b. Investment Report 

 



 

 

IV. HEAD START MONTHLY REPORT (under separate cover) 
 

V. DONATIONS 
 

The following donations were made to the Wayne-Westland Community 
Schools to support the Back to School Fest: 
 
a. Kirk of Our Savior Church: Monetary donation 
b. McCarthy & Smith, Inc.: Monetary donation 
c. Stifel Nicolaus: Monetary donation 
d. CrossPointe Community Church: Monetary donation 
e. Parkside Credit Union: Monetary donation 

 
The following donations were made to the Family Resource Center for 
students and families in need: 
 
a. Trinity Health Livonia: Backpacks and school supplies 
b. St. Richard’s Catholic Church: Backpacks and school supplies 
c. St. Mary’s Catholic Church: Backpacks and school supplies 
 
The following donations were made to the Wayne-Westland Community 
Schools Staff: 

 
a. Wayne-Wimsatt Building Materials: Office supplies 

 
The following donations were made to Wayne Memorial High School for the 
community and students in need: 
 
a. Kroger – Plymouth: Goods 
 
The following donations were made to Wayne Memorial High School for the 
marching band: 
 
a. Kacy Farmer: Goods 

 
Resolved, that the board approve the consent agenda as presented. Motion by  
F. Weaver, support by J. Albrecht.  
 
ROLL CALL VOTE 

 
AYES:  7 
NAYS:  0 
ABSTAIN: 0 
ABSENT:  0 

 
MOTION PASSED 



 

 

158.23 BOARD OF EDUCATION COMMITTEE REPORT – Cox 
 

I. Finance Committee Report – May 
 

Ms. May shared the following comments from a prepared statement: 
 
The Finance Committee Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Wayne-
Westland Community Schools was held Thursday, September 8, 2022 
beginning at 4:30 pm via the Zoom platform. 
 
Mr. Spisak shared that the district was looking to purchase four replacement 
plow vehicles. This will be through the Oakland County Consortium Bid 
pricing. It is allocated in the Maintenance and Operations general fund 
budget.   
 
Mr. VanderZee stated that the district would like to upgrade our two-way radio 
communications across the district in our standard communication protocols 
and methods. Mr. VanderZee recommended that we proceed with Mobile 
Communications America (MCA).   
 
Mr. VanderZee stated that they are recommending Moss 
Telecommunications to purchase the sound systems for the two 
high schools, John Glenn and Wayne Memorial.  
 
Mrs. Cleaves shared both the investment report and the monthly check 
register.  
 
Dr. Dignan shared district updates with the committee.  
 
Both Mr. Neal and Ms. May thanked the committee for their work.  
 
The meeting was adjourned at 4:45 pm.  

 
159.23 REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF BUSINESS SERVICE & FINANCE - Cleaves  
 

I. Maintenance & Operations - Vehicle Replacement Program 
 

Resolved, that the board approve Business Service & Finance Item I. as 
presented. Motion by M. Hines, support by F. Weaver. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

ROLL CALL VOTE 
 

AYES:  7 
NAYS:  0 
ABSTAIN: 0 
ABSENT:  0 
 
MOTION PASSED           

 
II. Recommendation to Purchase Radio Equipment and Installation  

Resolved, that the board approve Business Service & Finance Item II. as 
presented. Motion by J. Albrecht, support by K. May. 
 
ROLL CALL VOTE 

 
AYES:  7 
NAYS:  0 
ABSTAIN: 0 
ABSENT:  0 
 
MOTION PASSED         
 

III. Recommendation to Purchase Athletic Complex Sound System  

 
Resolved, that the board approve Business Service & Finance Item III. as 
presented. Motion by K. May, support by M. Neal.  
 
ROLL CALL VOTE 

 
AYES:  7 
NAYS:  0 
ABSTAIN: 0 
ABSENT:  0 

 
MOTION PASSED           

 
160.23 STUDENT REINSTATEMENT (under separate cover) – Tocco   

 
Resolved, that the board reinstate Student 2223-A according to the terms and 
conditions of the Resolution. Motion by F. Weaver, support by J. Albrecht.  
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

ROLL CALL VOTE 
 

AYES:  7 
NAYS:  0 
ABSTAIN: 0 
ABSENT:  0 

 
MOTION PASSED           

 
161.23 SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT/COMMENTS – Dignan 
 

Dr. Dignan thanked the pledge students and Ms. Pawlukiewicz for her ESSER 
presentation.  
 
Dr. Dignan also shared the following comments from a prepared statement: 
 
We want to thank the WWCS family for a great launch to the year.  
 
We hosted the KLAA Student Leadership Conference at the WDF Career-Tech 
Center today from 9:30 am - 1 pm.  Each school was encouraged to bring 10 
student-athletes.   
 
The Elementary Flag & Cheer season kicked off. I want to thank Mr. Schulte and 
others that had a hand in setting up the logistics. This has been a great experience 
for our kids and families.  
 
High School Afterschool Meal Program: We launched our Afterschool Meal 
Program where we will serve hot meals to students at the Wayne Memorial and 
John Glenn High Schools participating in afterschool activities. We will provide an 
afterschool bus this fall, so all students have access to after-school activities and 
tutoring.  
 
We are feeding 150 students at Hicks Elementary through Blessings in a Backpack 
this year. Blessings in a Backpack mobilizes communities, individuals, and 
resources to provide weekend food for school-aged children across our district 
who might otherwise go hungry. Every student needs the nourishment needed to 
learn and grow. Blessings in a Backpack strives to ensure children do not go 
hungry on the weekends by empowering individuals and communities to act. 
 
JGHS Health Clinic: We have secured additional funding to offset the rising costs 
of construction through the Beaumont Foundation. They will cover over 200k of the 
rising cost of the construction. We are very grateful. We plan to unveil the JGHS 
Health Clinic in April 2023.  
 
 



 

 

EMU Scholarship: We are launching EMU’s Education First Opportunity 
Scholarship at Wayne-Westland Community Schools on all social media 
platforms.  This is a free tuition scholarship for any student who qualifies for a Pell 
grant and has a 3.0 GPA or higher.  EMU is waiving the testing 
requirement.  Students must complete their FAFSA by February 15 to be 
eligible.  This is the biggest scholarship in the district and can impact 85% of the 
student body.  
 
WW & LTU Blue Devil Promise: Wayne-Westland Community Schools and 
Lawrence Technological University (LTU) have partnered together to offer 50 
students coming from John Glenn High School, Wayne Memorial High School, and 
the William D. Ford Career-Technical Center the opportunity to earn an $80,000 
college scholarship to pursue a career in science, technology, engineering, arts, or 
math (STEAM). 

 
162.23 CITIZEN’S COMMENTS: NON–AGENDA ITEMS (GENERAL) – Cox 
 
 Jessica Goble – TAG Program 
 
163.23 REVIEW AND RECOMMENDATIONS, BOARD OF EDUCATION – Cox 
 

K. May - thanked the pledge students and mentioned that the after-school meals at 
the high schools was a needed program.  
 
T. Buckalew - thanked the pledge students and Mr. Tyler and Ms. Pawlukiewicz for 
the presentation. He was pleased that the sale of Tinkham had been finalized. He 
thanked Ms. Goble and commented that the TAG program is an outstanding 
program. 

 
M. Hines – mentioned a scholarship opportunity and a Detroit Pistons partnership.  

 
J. Albrecht - thanked the pledge students and Ms. Pawlukiewicz for her to-the-
point presentation. He expressed that many good things are happening in the 
district and encouraged the community to reach out to principals and learn about 
them. 

 
F. Weaver – was thankful for the ongoing discussions about more security in our 
buildings and expressed that it is a top priority of the district to keep the students 
safe when they are in the buildings. He thanked Tony Spisak and his crew for all 
the work that they have done to ensure the safety of the students. 

 
M. Neal – addressed the four snowplow trucks that were approved for purchase 
and the fact that they are replacing 15-17 years old trucks, and how frugal the 
district maintenance department has been to keep them running.  

 



 

 

D. Cox – mentioned that on September 12, 2022 the Wayne-Westland Board of 
Education had a special meeting with the surrounding cities to discuss how we 
might share resources to create more student opportunities and safety issues. He 
mentioned that the board conducted a study session about safety and security at 
6:00 p.m. before the board meeting; the meeting taking place on October 26, 2022 
with Wayne-Westland, and the surrounding cities to approach school safety for 
students and employees. He commented that the school district is doing things to 
maintain a level of security, but the hope is that the district will look at the entire 
problem, put a system in place, and test it. The goal is to handle the issues before 
they become an emergency. 

 
164.23 ADJOURNMENT 
 

Resolved, that the board adjourn the meeting at 7:43. Motion by M. Hines, support 
by K. May.   
 
ROLL CALL VOTE 
 
AYES:  7 
NAYS:  0 
ABSTAIN: 0 
ABSENT:  0 
 
MOTION PASSED           
       
 
 
 
 

_________________________________________ 

Melandie Hines 

Board of Education Secretary 

Wayne-Westland Community Schools  
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